Brevard County Board of County Commissioners
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Minutes

Tuesday, August 30, 2022
9:00 AM

Regular

Commission Chambers



E.2.

CALL TO ORDER 9:02 AM

Present: Commissioner District 1 Rita Pritchett, Commissioner District 3
John Tobia, Commissioner District 4 Curt Smith, and
Commissioner District 5 Kristine Zonka

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Commissioner Pritchett led the assembly in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Resolution, Re: Honoring and Thanking Brevard County First Responders in the Light
of Patriot Day September 11, 2022

Commissioner Pritchett read aloud, and the Board adopted Resolution No. 22-094, honoring
and thanking Brevard County First Responders on Light of Patriot Day on September 11, 2022.

Al Theriault stated on September 11th, that demonstrated the fact that true heroes do not wear
capes, they wear stars of life, they wear badges, they wear turnout gear; while thousands were
exiting the Twin Towers in New York, hundreds of first responders were gathering and entering
the towers; while tower one was crumbling to the ground, first responders continued up the
stairs of tower two; on that day, 405 first responders never went home to their families; and on
that day, 405 first responders lost their lives doing their job. He went on to say on that day 405
lives were cut short while saving the lives of others; whenever he thinks of those 405, placing
themselves in harm’s way, he always hopes at least once, as they were going up the stairs,
somebody thanked them; somebody, at least once, said for God to Bless them; throughout his
work with the Titusville Flag and Memorial Committee and the other associations that he
belongs to, he is always amazed at the outpouring from the citizens and the elected officials for
the military and veterans; and their attendance in Memorial Day ceremonies, Veterans Day
ceremonies, and Wreaths Across America is outstanding. He added the support of the elected
officials are always first-rate; looking at the hometown heroes, first responders, law
enforcement and fire fighters, he is a little disappointed; they are just not out there for them;
Flag and Memorial Committee in Titusville is trying to help change that; they are setting aside
one day where they can get together with the first responders and thank them; and one day they
can ask God to bless them. He stated it is not when they are forging headlong into danger while
everyone is heading the other way, but it is at a time they can sit and be with them; many
communities across the nation support the blue mass every year in late September; Father
Thomas Dade, Chaplain of the Police and Firemen's Society in Washington, DC, began the
blue mass in 1934; what was once a Catholic mass, this ecumenical service is not meant to be
a memorial service, but a thanks; and it is now in communities across-the-nation. He noted this
year they are at St. Teresa’s Catholic Church on September 10th at 10:00 a.m.; they are
looking for other churches to join them, to offer their location; they need a big location, because
each year they fill the church; it is the fourth year of doing it; it is hoped the blue mass patriot
service annually, the first Saturday after September 11th, or the weekend of September 11th,
will continue to grow; and he exclaimed that it would be absolutely awesome if Brevard County
was to be the first to proclaim patriot weekend for the weekend of September 11th. He
expressed his appreciation to the Board for its support; and he stated the Board is invited to the
ceremony.

Result: Adopted

Mover: Rita Pritchett

Seconder: Curt Smith

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka



F.1.

F.2.

F.3.

MINUTES FOR APPROVAL
The Board approved the July 12, 2022, Regular Meeting Minutes.

Result: Approved

Mover: Rita Pritchett

Seconder: John Tobia

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

Commissioner Tobia stated he would like to pull ltem F.19., Approval, Re: Tourist
Development Council’'s Recommended Funding for Brevard County Cultural Alliance (BCA)
Professional Services Contracts for FY 2022-2023; and Item F.31.,
Appointments/Reappointments, Re: Citizen Advisory Boards, from the Agenda for discussion.

Final Plat and Contract Approval, Re: Pineda Boulevard West Extension -
Segments F, G & H Phases 1-3, Developer: The Viera Company

The Board granted final plat approval; and authorized the Chair to sign the Final Plat and
Contract for Pineda Boulevard West Extension — Segments F, G, and H, Phases 1-3,
Developer: The Viera Company, subject to minor changes, if necessary, receipt of all
documents required for recording, and developer responsible for obtaining all other necessary
jurisdictional permits.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Legislative Intent and Permission to Advertise, Re: Ordinance Amending Chapter
62, Article VI, Regarding Sewer Lift Stations, Sewer Vacuum Stations and Other
Water and Sewer Utility Infrastructure Elements

The Board approved legislative intent and granted permission to advertise for ordinance
changes amending Chapter 62, Article VI, Division 1, Section 62-1102; creating Chapter 62,
Article VI, Division 5, Section 62-1844.7; amending Chapter 62, Article VI, Division 6, Section
62-2103; and amending Chapter 62, Article VII, Section 62-3202(b) regarding sewer lift
stations, sewer vacuum stations, and other water and sewer utility infrastructure elements.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Approval, Re: Disbursement of Educational Facilities Impact Fees

The Board authorized the disbursement of Educational Facilities Impact Fees in the amount of
$6,145,680.91 to the School Board of Brevard County, in accordance with the terms of the
Interlocal Agreement; and authorized the Budget Office to execute necessary Budget Change
Requests to implement this disbursement.



F.4.
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Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Approval, Re: Transportation Impact Fee Trust Fund Disbursement
Agreement with City of Cape Canaveral and Technical Advisory Committee
Recommendations for the Merritt Island/North Beaches Benefit District

The Board approved and authorized the Chair to execute a Transportation Impact Fee Trust
Fund Disbursement Agreement; appropriated up to $1,200,000 to the City of Cape Canaveral,
and authorized the Budget Office to execute any budget changes required to implement project
appropriations.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Legislative Intent and Permission to Advertise, Re: Amendments to Sec. 62-1157,
Brevard County Code of Ordinances Binding Development Plan Requirements

The Board approved legislative intent and granted permission to advertise amendments to
Section 62-1157, Brevard County Code of Ordinances, to require that an application for a
Binding Development Plan (BDP) identify all legal and equitable owners of the property, and
any entity with an interest in the property, including, but not limited to, any lienor(s); approved
requiring that all legal or equitable owners of the property, and any entity with an interest in the
property, including, but not limited to, any lienor(s) be a party to the BDP prior to final approval
by the Board; and clarified when the 120-day period to record a BDP begins.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Revision, Re: Board Policy BCC-72, “Placement of Bus Benches and Bus Shelters
in the Rights of Way”

The Board approved the revision to Board Policy BCC-72, “Placement of Bus Benches and Bus
Shelters in the Rights of Way.”

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Approval, Re: Sanitary Sewer Easement from CKS Acquisitions, LLC, for
Sundance Family Dentistry

The Board approved and accepted the Sanitary Sewer Easement from CKS Acquisitions, LLC,
for Sundance Family Dentistry, located in Section 33, Township 25 South, Range 36 East,
north of Porada Drive along Stadium Parkway in Viera.
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Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Resolution and Access and Utility Easement, Re: Brevard County
to the City of Melbourne for a Sanitary Sewer Lift Station Within the County
Owned Parcel Along Sarno Road

The Board approved and adopted Resolution No. 22-095, authorizing the conveyance of real
property interest by the County; and approved and executed Access and Utility Easement from
Brevard County to City of Melbourne for a sanitary sewer lift station within County-owned parcel
along Sarno Road.

Result: Adopted

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Approval, Re: Change Order for Payment of Emergency Invoice to Atlantic
Development Inc. for a 20-Inch Force Main Repair

The Board approved payment to Atlantic Development, Inc., for an emergency Change Order
in the amount of $95,918.96, for sewer repairs on South Patrick Drive and Jolly Rogers Drive;
and approved any necessary budgetary changes.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Approval, Re: Change Order for Payment of Emergency Invoice to Meeks Plumbing,
Inc. for Sewer Line and Manhole Repair

The Board approved payment to Meeks Plumbing, Inc., for an Emergency Change Order in the
amount of $154,921, for plumbing needed for a sewer repair on North Wickham Road and
Business Center Boulevard; and approved any other necessary budgetary changes.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Approval, Re: Change Order for Payment of Emergency Invoice to Danus Utilities,
Inc. for Gravity Sewer Line Repair

The Board approved payment to Danus Utilities, Inc., for an emergency Change Order in the
amount of $181,199, for sewer repairs on Lake Andrew Drive and Ivanhoe Drive; and approved
any other necessary budget changes.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka



F.12. Approval, Re: Re-Appointments to the Affordable Housing Advisory Committee
(Super Majority Vote Required)

The Board approved the reappointments of Corey Lancaster, Josh Thompson, Carole M.
Williams-Hayes, Brenda Burton, Cynthia Matthews, and Mark Broms to the Affordable
Housing Advisory Committee for two-year terms beginning July 1, 2022, per Brevard County
Code of Ordinances, Section 90-71(b), and in the corresponding categories.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

F.13. Approval, Re: Appointments to the Local Health Council of East Central Florida

The Board approved the appointments of Austin Helton as the County Representative for
Health Care Provider Group, Corina Savela as the County Representative for Health Care
Consumer Group, and the reappointment of Jerry Visco as the County Representative for the
Health Care Purchaser Group for two years.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

F.14. Approval, Re: Amendment 11 to Lease Number 3485 with the Board of Trustees
of the Internal Improvement Trust Fund of the State of Florida

The Board approved and executed Amendment 11 to Lease Number 3485 with the Board of
Trustees of the Internal Improvement Trust Fund of the State of Florida; and authorized the
Parks and Recreation Director to amend the associated Management Plan as needed.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

F.15. Lease Agreement between Valkaria Airport and Parks and Recreation Department, Re:
Habitat Golf Course

The Board approved and executed Lease Agreement between Valkaria Airport and Parks and
Recreation Department for the operation of the Habitat Golf Course; and authorized the County
Manager to sign any associated Budget Change Requests.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

F.16. Golf Course Properties Agreement with Golf Brevard, Inc., Re: Habitat Golf
Course

The Board approved and executed Golf Course Properties Agreement with Golf Brevard, Inc.
for the management, operation, maintenance, and promotion of Habitat Golf Course;



F.17.
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authorized the County Manager to sign any associated Budget Change Requests; and
authorized the County Manager to execute contract renewal, amendments, and/or
modifications upon approval of Risk Management and the County Attorney’s Office.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Golf Course Properties Agreement with Golf Brevard, Inc., Re: Spessard Holland
Golf Course

The Board approved and executed the Golf Course Properties Agreement with Golf Brevard,
Inc. for the management, operation, maintenance, and promotion of Spessard Holland Golf
Course; authorized the County Manager to sign an associated Budget Change Requests; and
authorized the County Manager to execute contract renewal, amendments, and/or
modifications upon approval of Risk Management and the County Attorney’s Office.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Approval, Re: Tourist Development Council (TDC) FY 2022-2023 Tourism +
Lagoon Grant Program Grant Recommendations

The Board approved the Tourist Development Council (TDC) FY 2022-2023 TDC Tourism +
Lagoon Grant Program recommendations for funding the following 10 projects:

e Derelict vessel removal — Brevard County Natural Resources, boating and waterways,
$49,300;

* Innovation solutions for protecting public spaces — Marine Resource Council, $49,999;
¢ New Swell Mangrove Restoration and Outreach Project — Sea Redwine, $37,266;
e Satellite Beach Adopt-a-Canal — City of Satellite Beach, $49,999;

o Restoration of native clam communities in the Indian River Lagoon for improved water
quality and economic resiliency — University of Florida Whitney Laboratory, $49,100;

e Samsons Island Submerged Lands Restoration, Phase 3 — City of Satellite Beach, $49,839;

o Titusville Causeway Multi-Trophic Shoreline Stabilization and Resiliency Action Project,
Phase 2c. — Brevard County Natural Resources, $250,000;

e Brevard County Oyster Restoration — Brevard Zoo, $113,840;

» Restoring Seagrass for Improved Natural Resilience — Brevard County Natural Resources,
$250,000;

o KBB Flex Team North Banana River Drive Litter Removal — Keep Brevard Beautiful,
$40,000;



F.20.

Further, based on the facts specified for each grant, by approving this Agenda ltem, it will make
the following legislative findings:

e The Indian River Lagoon is an estuary with multiple public access points for tourism
purposes and a long history of use by tourists;

e Each project specifically improves, maintains, re-nourishes, restores, protects, or assists
with erosion control in either the Indian River, the Banana River, or the Mosquito Lagoon (all
parts of the Indian River Lagoon);

e Each project is authorized purpose for the expenditure of Tourist Development Tax revenue
under Section 102119(4)(a) of the Brevard County Code of Ordinances;

Additionally, authorized the Tourism Development Office Director to negotiate and sign all
necessary grant agreements and related documents upon Risk Management, County
Attorney’s Office, and Purchasing Services approval; and authorized the County Manager to
execute any necessary Budget Change Requests.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Approval, Re: Tourist Development Council (TDC) FY 2021-2022 Tourism +
Lagoon Grant Program Additional Funding for One Grant and Four No-Cost, Time
Extensions

The Board approved the Tourist Development Council (TDC) FY 2021-2022 Tourism + Lagoon
Grant Programs request for additional funding for one approved project: Derelict Vessel
Removal — Natural Resources Management, $97,675; granted a no-cost, one-year extension to
the following four projects:

e Lagoon Recreation Field Guide — Brevard County Natural Resources, $44,000;

e Manatee Field Guide: Outdoor Signage and Distribution — Brevard County Natural
Resources, $48,000;

e McNabb Park Living Shoreline — Oyster Farming — City of Cocoa Beach, $20,000;

o Titusville Causeway Multi-Trophic Shoreline Stabilization and Resiliency Action Project,
Phase 2b & 2c — Brevard County Natural Resources Management, $250,000;

Further, based on the facts specified for each grant, by approving this Agenda ltem, it will make
the following legislative findings:

e The Indian River Lagoon is an estuary with muitiple public access points for tourism
purposes and a long history of use by tourists;

o FEach Project specifically improves, maintains, re-nourishes, restores, protects, or assists
with erosion control in either the Indian River, the Banana River, or the Mosquito Lagoon (all
parts of the Indian River Lagoon);



e Each projects authorized purpose for the expenditure of Tourist Development Tax revenue
under Section 125.0104(5)(a)5, Florida Statutes, and Section 102119(4)(a) of the Brevard
County Code of Ordinances;

Additionally, authorized the Tourism Development Office Director to negotiate and sign all
necessary grant agreements and related documents upon Risk Management, County
Attorney’s Office, and Purchasing Services approval; and authorized the County Manager to
execute any necessary Budget Change Requests.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

F.21. Adoption, Re: 2023-2032 Transit Development Plan for Space Coast Area Transit

The Board approved adoption of the 2023-2032 Transit Development Plan for Space Coast
Area Transit.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

F.22. Approval, Re: Acceptance of 2022 Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT)
Intermodal Funding, Authorizing Resolution and Execution of Follow-Up Public
Transportation

The Board accepted the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Intermodal funds for
planning, design, environmental analyses, and permitting of future Cocoa Terminal Transit
Hub; approved and adopted Resolution No. 22-096, authorizing the execution of public
transportation grant agreement with FDOT; authorized the Transit Services Director to
electronically sign the follow-up Public Transportation Agreement, contingent upon County
Attorney and Risk Management approvals; authorized the Transit Services Director to execute
any additional follow-up documentation, resolution, and amendments necessary to secure
these funds; and authorized the County Manager to execute any necessary Budget Change
Requests.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

F.23. Approval, Re: Renewal of Certificates of Public Convenience and Necessity
(COPCN).

The Board approved the renewal of the Certificates of Public Necessity (COPCN); authorized
the Chair to execute the COPCN with Brevard County Fire Rescue Advanced Life Support
(ALS), Basic Life Support (BLS), and Advanced Life Support (ALS) Non-Transport, Cape
Canaveral Volunteer Fire Department (ALS), Coastal Health Systems of Brevard, Inc. (ALS and
BLS), Kennedy Space Center (ALS and BLS), Canaveral Space Force Station (ALS and BLS),
City of Palm Bay (ALS), Heath First-Holmes Regional Medical Center, Inc. d/b/a First Flight
(ALS), City of Titusville (ALS), City of Cocoa (ALS), City of Cocoa Beach (ALS), City of
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Melbourne (ALS), City of Satellite Beach (ALS), City of Indialantic (ALS), and City of Rockledge
(ALS) for the 2022-2024 renewal period.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Interlocal Agreement with the Town of Malabar, Re: Facility Use

The Board approved Interlocal Agreement with the Town of Malabar for facility use at Malabar
Fire Station 99.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Approval, Re: Permission to Procure Product or Services on the Vendor of Record for
the County’s Fiscal Year 2022-2023

The Board approved the use of Vendors of Record for the County’s Fiscal Year 2022-2023 as
these products or services have been determined to be the sole or single source; approved the
use of State Contract(s), Cooperative Contracts, and other agency contracts when market
research dictates that utilizing such is in the best interest of the County for the approved
Vendors of Record or Cooperative Purchasing programs; approved the issuance of purchase
orders; and authorized the County Manager to execute contract, contract renewals, contract
amendments, and any necessary contract extensions, subject to review and approval of the
County Attorney’s Office, Risk Management, and Purchasing Services.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Permission to Reject Sole Proposal in Response to RFP #5-22-15 Parks and
Recreation Wireless Internet for Guests

The Board approved rejecting the sole Proposal submitted for RFP #5-22-15, Parks and
Recreation Wireless Internet for Guests.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Permission to Issue, Re: Annual Supply Bids, Proposals, and Requests for
Qualifications or Negotiate Competitive Agreements for the County Fiscal Year
2022-2023

The Board authorized Purchasing Services to coordinate procurement actions to solicit
competitive bids, quotes, or negotiated competitive agreements and award to the lowest,
responsive, responsible, and most qualified vendor(s); to solicit competitive proposals and
RFQs, establishing Selection and Negotiation Committees approved by the County Manager,
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or designee, and award to the highest ranked proposer(s); to exercise renewal options upon
evaluation of the supplier’'s performance and recommendation from the user department or
office; and approved the County Manager to award and execute contracts, contract renewals,
contract amendments, contract extensions, and purchase orders subject to the review and
approval of the County Attorney’s Office, Risk Management, and Purchasing Services.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Approval, Re: Revision of BCC-23 Policy, Tangible Personal Property, and Repeal of
BCC-70, Management of Real Property

The Board approved revisions to Policy BCC-23, Safeguard of County-Owned Property, and
repealed Policy BCC-70, Management of Real Property, since it has been incorporated into the
revised Policy BCC-23.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Permission to Advertise for Sale, Re: Sealed Bidding of Four Adjoining Properties
Located at the Northeast Corner of Clearmont Street Northeast and Franklin Drive
Northeast in the City of Palm Bay, Florida, a Municipality within Brevard County,
Florida

The Board approved Asset Management to advertise for sale, via sealed bidding, for four
adjoining properties located at the northeast corner of Clearmont Street Northeast and Franklin
Drive Northeast, in Palm Bay; approved the minimum bid price to start at $350,000 for said
described properties; upon receipt of the sealed bids, authorized the County Manager to effect
the sale and execute the necessary documents to provide the title to the highest qualified,
responsive, and best bid(s) at or over the established minimum bid price of $350,000; and
authorized the proceeds from the sale of the properties to be deposited into the County’s Public
Works Department Transportation Fund.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Acknowledge Receipt, Re: Bill Folder

The Board acknowledged receipt of the Bill Folder.
Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett
Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka
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Approval, Re: Precinct Boundaries - Altered and Added (Chapter 101.001(1) F.S.)

The Board approved the revised precinct boundaries due to an annexation by the City of Palm
Bay.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Approval, Re: Tourist Development Council’s Recommended Funding for Brevard
Cultural Alliance Professional Services Contract for FY 2022-2023

Commissioner Tobia stated on August 24, 2022, he met in his office with Brevard Cultural
Alliance (BCA) Executive Director Kathy Engerran and Chair Leah Blackmore; they briefed him
on the three functions of the BCA; that was arts, education, and public schools, securing
cultural grants, and facilitating exhibits for Arts in Public Places; he has strong issues with the
County financing each of these; and he would like to explain why. He explained the County is
paying them to promote art education in public schools; Brevard Public Schools is an
independent taxing authority who will have a $1 million increase on the ballot generating up to
$52 million; the grants the BCA administers and workshop costs are funded with money given
directly from the County; the grants come largely from the State; and according to the
Department of State, these resources are already available, and they are free. He pointed out
he has a handout regarding those free resources; the County is paying BCA administration
costs to facilitate venues for Arts in Public Places, private businesses, and when asked the first
one he got was Lexus of Melbourne; he is not sure the County should be subsidizing Lexus of
Melbourne; they make great cars; but they are probably not in need of public dollars. He added
Unfortunately, it got worse, the BCA is asking more money above the $210,120 contract; they
are requesting an additional $5,000 for a BCA summit; this summit has already been
scheduled, the room reserved, and so forth for October 6, 2022; this is happening regardless of
the County’s $5,000 contribution; and what bothered him the most, which he provided the
Board with a handout for, was they are asking for $4,000 for an economic impact study. He
stated he does not know if anyone read the economic impact study, so he pulled a copy of it,
and he actually pulled previous copies of it; they have been done in 2014, 2015, and 2017; Dr.
Slotkin was contracted to do this economic impact study; he is already working in conjunction
with the Office of Tourism to produce a magazine; and it is listed on his Florida Institute of
Technology (FIT) website, so he thinks there is a conflict there, but it has yet to be declared. He
went on to state this is where it gets egregious, the Board Members have a copy of this; the
County pays $4,000 for this economic impact study; he took a page from the 2014, 2015, 2017,
and 2019 study, and they are word-for-word the same; he reiterated it is egregious that the
County would pay any money for what is a plagiarized study; they have access to a computer
program in which they plug in some new numbers, a couple of the tables are changed, and the
pictures are updated; but for $4,000 to plug in some new numbers and use the exact same
study material is criminal, and if he had any extra time, he certainly would alert FIT with the
academic dishonesty. He asked what the solution is; he stated his initial plan was to support
hoteliers in the same way the Board supported Driftwood, but the hoteliers decided that was not
the correct way to go; he thinks the best focus for this $220,000 is to work on affordable
housing, as the Chair has mentioned; to be clear, there is nothing the BCA tangibly offers that
the Brevard County Commission cannot handle itself; and in other words, there would be no
loss of service. He added Lexus may have to pay a little bit more for their art, but that is no
impact to the County; and he would like to end with a positive as he likes to do when dealing
with millennials, he has no issue with BCA extending their stay for 60 days as they requested
to find a new location, so the County can move in its Veterans Services.



Commissioner Tobia motioned to reject the recommended funding and deny BCA Professional
Services Contract; and to amend the Brevard Cultural Alliance’s lease to provide 60 additional
days, as requested after the expiration of their lease to vacate the Merritt Island Government
Center.

Commissioner Pritchett advised she met with the BCA over the last week; her concern is, she
told them they were more of a local agency now, instead of a County agency, she does not get
a lot of communication, so the thinks there is an issue with being equitable through the County;
it is nice they having paintings hung up, but she thinks this would serve BCA better if they
hooked up with a local city and started working with them for some funding for some of the
things that they do, because most of these things are kind of aggregated into a certain area;
and that is something they need to work for. She went on to say she is okay for approving for
another year, but not with an extra amount, the same as they did last year, and kind of put
them on probation and see what they can do to kind of branch out a little bit more; she is in
agreement with giving them an extra 60 days to find a new place to live; that is where she is,
and she would like to hear where the rest of the Board is; and after a year’s probation, if they
have not branched out at that time, it will probably be her vote at that time to move them off of
the County's budget.

Commissioner Smith stated he can see both sides; Commissioner Pritchett makes the point
that BCA is more city-related; there is an awful lot of the County the BCA does not serve;
Commissioner Tobia made some good points regarding the finances, especially the
plagiarizing; and he would go along with Commissioner Pritchett’s proposal to give BCA a year,
and the Board can decide next year to cut the rope and give them an opportunity to do that.

Commissioner Tobia expressed his appreciation to staff as this was initially five years and it got
cut down to one; he thinks Commissioner Pritchett may be right, the Board should maybe wean
these folks off of the government just a little bit; hopefully they can transfer over; he does not
want to pay for another economic study in which they are cutting and pasting; and he guesses
he can predict what page five on the 2021 study will say.

Commissioner Smith noted he will do the study for $1,000.

Commissioner Tobia stated if the Board were to cut 20 percent off of the top and not add in any
of those extra costs associated, this would give them the time to go out and get some other
partners; but if the Board is more amenable to 30 percent, 50 percent, or 10 percent, anything
would be a victory at this point; and he will follow Commissioner Pritchett whichever way she
wants to go on this one.

Chair Zonka stated over-the-years, the BCA has some new leadership; the County is already
making them find a new place; there is value to a lot of the things that they do, and she does
not want to diminish that; this money is from the Tourism Development Tax (TDT), it is not from
the County’s General Fund; and she would be in more of agreement where Commissioner
Pritchett was initially. She reiterated the County is already going to reclaim its space in the
government building; she thinks they are obviously going to have to come up with some rent or
mortgage for their next location; the Board can put them on notice this year; if they blow it,
they are answerable to that; and they may not end up getting any funding approved from this
Board even if it is recommended from the Tourist Development Council (TDC).

Commissioner Tobia asked if the Board can give the BCA a 10 percent cut as that would give
them the opportunity to ask Lexus for an extra couple of bucks.

Commissioner Pritchett explained she does not want to give them extra money; she agrees
with Commissioner Tobia on this, the $4,000 and $5,000 need to come off; she agrees with
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Chair Zonka that the County is making a move right now; but she is strongly motivated if the
Board can get an equitable distribution of this next year; and she thinks the BCA needs to
approach the cities they are working in more.

Commissioner Tobia stated he thinks there is a common ground out there, and the Board can
cut out the extras, which were $5,000, $4,000, and $1,300, and it imputed in the $212,000
which was a three percent CPI increase; the Board gets rid of the three percent, so the contract
is the same as it was last year; the contract would not be cut, but the County would not be
providing BCA with as much money, they are vacating; the Board is giving them 60 extra days,
which they asked for; and he thinks that is decently equitable. He asked the Board to let BCA
know they need to find other sources.

Commissioner Smith advised he does not want to throw them under the bus; he thinks they add
value to the community; the community needs to be well-rounded, and this is part of it; but he
does not disagree with much of what Commissioner Tobia says; and he thinks Commissioner
Pritchett has taken a modified version of that, and next year he does not have to be part of the
decision. He pointed out he will vote however the Board is going with this; and he thinks it is
worth going forward with.

Commissioner Tobia rescinded the previous motion.

The Board approved continuing the Brevard Cultural Alliance Contract for one year at the
current amount, minus the three (3) percent Consumer Price Index (CPI), and cutting out the
$4,000 for economic impact study, $5,000 for the BCA Summit, and $1,300 for Art in Public
Places; and authorized amending the Brevard Cultural Alliance Lease to provide 60 additional
days after the expiration of their lease to vacate the Merritt Island Government Complex.

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Rita Pritchett

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Check Presentation by Senator Tom Wright, Re: The Reentry Center of Brevard

Senator Tom Wright expressed his appreciation to the Board for allowing him to be present
today to highlight the great work that is being done by the Brevard Reentry Center portal; he
stated the Brevard Reentry portal collaborates with the Department of Corrections to provide
released inmates with the tools necessary to become contributing members of the
community; this organization has proven themselves to be a critical resource that benefits
residents across all of Brevard County; and he is proud to be able to provide the Board with a
check today from the State appropriations they asked for in the most recent budget. He went
on to say this will allow the Brevard Reentry portal to provide reintegration services that include
employment, housing assistance, substance abuse treatment, mental health referrals, and
assistance with obtaining a valid Florida Driver’s License. He presented the Board a check for
$750,000 for the Reentry portal.

Commissioner Pritchett expressed her appreciation to Senator Wright for always fighting for the
area; she stated he does such a good job; she wants to state in front of her peers that he is
such a brilliant and kind person; and she is thankful they have him protecting them in the State
of Florida and working for Brevard County.

The Board accepted the Check presented by Senator Tom Wright, in the amount of $750,000,
to the Reentry Center of Brevard.
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Result: Approved

Mover: Rita Pritchett

Seconder: Curt Smith

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Appointments/Reappointments, Re: Citizen Advisory Boards

Commissioner Tobia stated this is about a Tourist Development Council (TDC) appointment;
Commissioner Smith made a very astute observation and finding an inconsistency with the
Code as it is related to State Statute; Commissioner Smith’s appointment would even out the
calculation back to three appointees from each required category, as he is asking to replace an
owner/operator with someone involved in the tourism industry; that would be replacing Julie
Braga with Don DeDonatis; however, he thinks there is a better way to achieve this instead of
replacing a hardworking individual who is doing a good job by all accounts on the TDC. He
suggested the County re-write its Code to reflect State Statute; he stated the current TDC
members rejected his equitable marketing proposal to reallocate Tourism Development Tax
(TDT) dollars to benefit their own businesses; they stated during the meeting that the better
approach was a community advertising instead of their individual businesses; he wishes
Driftwood would have come with that same approach, but then they are not part of the
community; and what would also make him a little more awkward, is the item originally required
a supermajority vote because of assigned voting conflict. He added this was filed by Mr.
DeDonatis as the chief executive officer of United States Specialty Sports Association (USSSA)
at the direction of the County Attorney in an abundance of caution; Mr. DeDonatis was not
legally required to complete this form at the time, but will have to in the future should the
USSSA receive additional grants, County contracts, or County funding; Mr. DeDonatis agreed
to sign a form with clear indication that he understands that his new position could benefit him
personally or that of his organization; and for that reason, he thinks it is probably a lot easier to
re-work the County’s Code to match State Statute instead of playing games with the folks who
are currently there. He made a motion to approve legislative intent and grant permission to
advertise a change to Brevard County Code of Ordinances Sections 102-120(a)(3) and (4) to
reflect the membership requirements of Florida Statute Section 125.0104(4)(e) stating, “no less
than three nor more than four shall be owners or operators of motels, hotels, recreational
vehicle parks, or other tourist accommodations in the County, and subject to the tax.”

Commissioner Pritchett stated that is probably a good thing to get the County inline of where it
is supposed to be; she thinks Mr. DeDonatis would be a great asset to that board, he will bring
a little bit more of a balance to what is going on in the County as far as trying to get more of the
tax dollars; she is still working on getting someone to represent North Brevard; she realizes she
will have to get a hotelier, so that will be evened out; and she is working on it. She went on by
saying Mr. Prodsy, even though he is over the whole thing, he does not directly do that, so she
is working on another avenue; what she heard at the last TDC meeting, is everyone talks about
Cocoa Beach and Melbourne areas, not that they are not good areas, but there is not enough
variety there; they talk about the launch and they talk about Cocoa Beach being the place for
the launch; she wonders where Titusville and North Brevard is there; and they are talking about
bioluminescence, Melbourne being the place to be, and she happens to know Haulover Canal
is the biggest place to see the launch. She explained this is not personal, it is about getting a
voice for North Brevard on the board; she is going to work hard on doing that; she encourages
the Board Members to work on getting some voices on there so it is a little more equitable
throughout the County; not that they are not doing a good job; but this is a big county; and this
is a great place for the tourists to come visit. She noted the board members should be changed
out on October 1st, not in December.

Christine Schverak, Interim County Attorney, advised it is October 8th.



Commissioner Pritchett stated she thinks this is the time if the Board wants to look at how it
wants to do a little more diversity on the TDC board; and that is the date she is going to target
for getting someone in for a North Brevard representative.

Commissioner Smith stated he does not have any objection to changing the requirements to be
identical to the State; he knows one of the common thoughts in the County, at least amongst
the TDC community, is that he removed his current person on that board because of some
things she said; he did not agree with what she said; but at the same time, as he told her in
person, he does not really like having people working for him who have the same opinion all of
the time, because he does not learn anything; and he had made the decision to remove her a
week before she made those particular comments. He pointed out this is not retribution
because she said some things that he was not particularly fond of; Mr. DeDonatis represents
USSSA that brings in upwards of 100,000 room nights into this County; Julie Braga is part of a
management team in a hotel in the County, but she does not bring in 100,000 room nights; Mr.
DeDonatis is right of the middle of what is going on in this County; and TDC benefits greatly
from his business being here, his company being here, and what they do here. He noted he
thought he would be a tremendous asset, and that is why he appointed him.

Chair Zonka stated as much as the Board reaches out to its legislature, maybe the Board
needs to reach out to them to see if they would be willing to bring forward changes to the
requirements to the TDC board; the board by design is one big conflict; having a board full of
hoteliers, nice guys or not, they are going to make decisions for their own special interests;
perhaps the legislature loosening and bringing forward some changes in this State Statute that
would allow for a more broad acceptance of members that would qualify, because she will take
a look and try to fill in the void if the County is short a collector versus a hotelier; and if a person
is a collector of the tax, or directly impacts the collection of that tax, then he or she would have
at least a say on that board. She added that way the Board would not always be in constant
conflicts and battles with people who only care about one portion of the County, which has
always been the battle; and the Board can talk about bikinis and beaches, but honestly people
were coming here to see Artemis.

The Board acknowledged appointment of Don DeDonatis to the Tourist Development Council,
replacing Julie Braga, with appointment expiring October 7, 2026.

Result: Approved

Mover: Rita Pritchett

Seconder: Curt Smith
Ayes: Pritchett, Smith, and Zonka
Nays: John Tobia

The Board approved legislative intent and granted permission to advertise a change to Brevard
County Code of Ordinances Sections 102-120(a)(3) and (4) to reflect the membership
requirements of Florida Statute, Section 125.0104(4)(e) stating, “not less than three nor more
than four shall be owners or operators of motels, hotels, recreational vehicle parks, or other
tourist accommodations in the County, and subject to the tax;” and authorized the Chair to draft
a letter, on behalf of the Board, to be sent to the delegation asking for more flexibility for the
composition of the Tourist Development Council (TDC).

Result: Approved

Mover: John Tobia

Seconder: Curt Smith

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka
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Robert Burns stated he completed the economic impact study here and he will sell it for $500;
much like Commissioner Pritchett was speaking about equal representation on the Tourist
Development Council (TDC), he thinks it is more important to have it on the Commission itself;
he sent out an email yesterday, he knows it was probably late, he is not sure everyone got a
chance to see it, so he wanted to speak on that; he was talking about the vacancy on the
Commission; he said in April they lost a chair figuratively and literally; and they have not had
any representation since then for District 2. He went on to say now that the primary election has
been decided, they have been waiting for the Governor to make an appointment to that District
2 seat; as he mentioned at the Charter Review Commission, he thinks the Florida Statute
requires that he fills that appointment; he does not think he has the discretion to not fill it; and
he thinks it may have been wise to not fill that position until after the election, but now that it is
over, it would be beneficial to the County and people of District 2 to make that appointment, so
District 2 has representation. He noted he thinks the Commission may be able to compel the
Governor with a simple letter making the request and explaining the current situation with the
electorate before doing anything more aggressive; he thinks the citizens also have standing to
be able to bring some cause of action civilly if he or she wants to take that approach; but he
thinks the Board can ask to make the appointment so the citizens do not have to wait another
few months while Board business continues to take place.

Commissioner Pritchett stated she thinks Mr. Burns is right on a lot of levels, and she likes
hearing what he has to say; she asked how the Board feels about it; she stated she would not
mind maybe sending a letter to the Governor asking him if he would reappoint former
Commissioner Barfield to sit in the next couple of months until they have other representation;
and she asked again how the other Board Members feel about it. She added she is not sure
how much response the Board would get; former Commissioner Barfield knows what he is
doing so he does not have to figure it out; and she will leave it up to the others to decide.

Commissioner Tobia stated he is not opposed to the idea, but he thinks the more limiting the
letter is the Board sends to the Governor’s office the less of a chance it will get a response; he
will support giving the Chair the ability to write that, so the Board does not have to come back;
and that way, it can come back as soon as possible if the Governor decides to go in that
direction.

Chair Zonka stated she thinks the Board has already asked the Governor to appoint, and did
not get a response.

Commissioner Smith stated it is incumbent upon the Governor to make the Board whole; he
can understand his reluctance to get involved if that was his reason that he has not done so
already; but he does not think it will be influencing the election at all if he were to appoint the
winner of the primary; Tom Goodson would be a good representative even if Dontavious Smith
wins, because the Board has an issue coming up later that involves District 2; and he thinks it is
imperative that District 2 has representation on this Board. He stated he would like to make a
motion to give the Chair the authority to send a letter to the Governor.

Chair Zonka stated the Board already did that explaining why and the supermajority, went into
all of those details, and basically begged for an appointment.

Commissioner Smith stated that may have played into his decision if he did make that decision
consciously that they did not have an election, and he did not want to influence District 2
because there was so many people running for that office.

Chair Zonka stated there are still two people running now.



Commissioner Smith advised it cannot hurt.

Commissioner Pritchett stated maybe the Chair can resend out the same letter and it will rise to
the top, the Governor can take a look at it, and to take a peek again.

Chair Zonka asked with the ability to modify as appropriate.

The Board granted the Chair permission to appropriately modify the previous letter that was
sent to Governor DeSantis requesting that he appoint a Commissioner to District 2, and to
resend it.

Result: Approved

Mover: Curt Smith

Seconder: John Tobia

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Amy Elliott stated she has been here before as a member of the Brevard community; her
daughter goes to school here; she is a member of the soccer team that just got in at 3:00 in the
morning from Wyoming; the reason she has been here before is because she works for a
company called Ygrene; and they provide Property Assessed Clean Energy (PACE) financing.
She went on to add she watched the last meeting and was stunned what was being portrayed
about her program from the dais; the comments she saw about her property owners that were
late on their payments, their address, and pictures of their homes she thought was ridiculous;
as someone who has spent a ton of money to send her kids here, someone who has paid rent
through wages, through sales tax, and through investment they made in the community, she
wanted to set some information straight; they have a lot of issues in front of them as business
owners and property owners; interests rates are going up, and it makes it harder for businesses
like hers to get affordable financing out to property owners; but they are doing their best. She
noted they are in the middle of an insurance crisis, and people are having issues staying in
their insurance policies; because of the pandemic, rent and inflation is going up; what she is
hearing is no changes are being made to the program that they have worked very hard to
provide to residents in Brevard County; that is just not true; and they have added a soft credit
poll to their financing, so that property owners who go through PACE have no ding on their
credit whatsoever, not the debt to income ratio, not the inquiry at all. She advised they have
added protections for seniors; they do second calls in the beginning and in the end for people
over 75 years old; they make sure that property owners are having their permits closed; they
have added Homeowners Association (HOA) and condo financing, so that another Surfside is
not seen, so that contractors can get funding for things like fire prevention; and they have also
added unsecured financing, meaning they do not offer just PACE anymore, they offer financing
for people that have the credit and want to do a monthly rate. She stated she is here on behalf
of herself as a business owner in Brevard County; she wants to share with the Board a
comment that she has had from people who live here that appreciate the program because
they are not being heard; and she read to the Board one of those comments.

Commissioner Tobia advised the numbers were redacted from all of those addresses; and he
asked if any of that not factual.

Ms. Elliott replied it was misleading.
Commissioner Tobia stated all of that stuff was public record, it was all taken off of the Property

Appraiser and the Tax Collector’s site verbatim, he did not change any of it; and he asked if
any of it was not factually correct.



Ms. Elliott responded what Commissioner Tobia used was the information they use to record to
the County Clerk that actually shows the amortization and the amount that is going to be paid
overall; they have no prepay penalty, so if a property owner wants to pay this down, they can
make another payment outside of the tax bill; they can also pay it off ahead of time, so what he
showed was the amortization after 10 or 20 years, whatever the terms were, and implied that
was what people were charging; an HVAC system that would have cost $6,000, he put it up
there like it was $13,000 or $14,000, and said look how much that is as compared to the value
of that home; and it is factually accurate.

Commissioner Tobia stated he does not know if she has ever financed a car, he does not do
that, he tends to pay cash for everything, but if a person does, the federal government requires
a person, and he understands because her financing is so suspect it does not even qualify for
any federal loans, Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac totally disregard it, but how much it will cost
has to be added; in fact, on a credit card statement there is something at the top that says here
is the minimum payment, if a person just makes the minimum payment, here is what the total
payments are; that is exactly what he did with that; he reiterated that he took it right off of public
record and put it up there; and the fact that Ms. Elliott thinks that is misleading probably tells
him she is not telling the consumers what he or she is going to end up paying, which scares
him even more. He pointed out he understands she is disgusted, and he was disgusted as well.

Ms. Elliott noted Commissioner Tobia makes a good point, if they use their credit card, they do
not get to cure it, if a person is late on a payment the credit card companies are going to
increase the rate.

Commissioner Tobia stated if a person uses his or her credit card, they are not going to take
away their home; the Board already decided on this; he thinks Commissioner Pritchett came up
with a good idea when it came to commercial because they are a little bit savvy to opening up
to that, so he appreciates that; he loves Ms. Elliott’s passion for her business; and hopefully her
daughter did extremely well with her soccer in Wyoming.

Sandra Sullivan stated she was a little bit concerned about Consent Item F.2.; she is going to
read the last sentence, “Lastly, the Code amendment exempts sewer, lift stations, sewer
vacuum stations, and other water and sewer and utility infrastructure elements from the site
plan review;” that just concerns her, and she wants to tie it into a bigger issue; in the years she
has been coming to these meetings, her biggest concern for the County is the impact fees,
which is the developers paying their share of the infrastructure; and they have not been
updated in nearly two decades. She went on to say this is compounded with the issue of
inflation, which has increased the cost of the infrastructure substantially; she believes the new
dump that is being developed was going to cost $25 million; she thinks the current version of
that cost is upward of $75 million, a three-fold increase; when looking at infrastructure, she
thinks it is very prudent for the County to consider an impact fee study to figure out what it
should be paying, what the developer should be paying, in terms of impact fees; and recently
the Board approved a 58-acre development on Port St. John's sewer treatment plant, which is
at 86 percent capacity. She explained four months earlier she had done a public records
request, and it was at 85 percent capacity; obviously, Brevard County is growing a great deal;
concurrency issues with the State suggest that over 85 percent, development should not be
added; she asked who is going to pay for that new sewage treatment plant or sewage
treatment plant expansion; and she stated they do not want it to be the people, they want it to
be the developers to pay their fair share. She added going back to 2016, her records requests
show an impact fee study was done for transportation that recommended a 66 percent
increase; obviously, she has been going to the Transportation Planning Organization (TPO)
meetings and it seems like the same roads are at the top of the list for being expanded and
roadwork; even an article last year in Florida TODAY there is a deficit on transportation monies
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for impact fees; and she urged the Board to prioritize the adjustment of impact fees, have an
impact fee study, so the people are not taxed.

Ordinance, Re: Amending Brevard County Code of Ordinances Chapter
110, Division 3, Subdivision |, Amending Section 11-141, Refund of fees;
Providing for Conflicting Provisions and Severability

Chair Zonka calied for a public hearing to consider an ordinance amending Brevard County
Code of Ordinances Chapter 110, Section 3, Subdivision 1, Amending Section 11-141, to no
longer provide refunds for sewer capacity reservation fees.

Edward Fontanin, Utility Services Director, stated this is an approval of an ordinance amending
Chapter 110, Section 3, amending Subsection 11-141; this amendment would remove the
capacity reservation fee credits being applied as they are prorated per year; and the fee would
be just a standing fee with no credit.

There being no comments or objections, the Board approved and adopted Ordinance No.
22-25, modifying Section 110-141 to no longer provide refunds for sewer capacity reservation
fees.

Result: Adopted

Mover: Rita Pritchett

Seconder: Curt Smith

Ayes: Pritchett, Tobia, Smith, and Zonka

Approval, Re: Appointment to the Affordable Housing Advisory Committee

lan Golden, Housing and Human Services Director, stated this is a request for the Board to
vote on filling a membership position on the Affordable Housing Advisory Committee;
membership is defined by Statute; one of the categories needed to be filied is for a citizen who
is actively engaged as an advocate for low income persons in connection with affordable
housing; staff advertised in the newspaper, on the website, and put out pr